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Meeting Minutes – July 11, 2016
SVREC – 3775 South Reese Road, Frankenmuth, Michigan 48734
Those Present:
District #1




Terry Schindler



District #2                                                                     John Densmore 

District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chairman
District #4                                                                     Clint Stoutenburg    
District #5




Jim Roggenbuck
District #6




Ross Voelker, Treasurer
District #7




 
District #8




John Krick, Vice Chair
Shipper Representative                                             Neil French

Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner

Others Present:

Heather Throne




MDARD
Dr. Jim Kells




MSU

Dan Hensler




PRAB

Keith Martus




PRAB

The meeting was called to order at 9:30 p.m. by Chairman Greg Ackerman.  Ackerman welcomed Heather Throne who recently accepted a new position within MDARD and will be attending MBC meetings going forward.      
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  A motion was made by Densmore, supported by Krick to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion passed.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  A motion was made by Densmore, supported by Roggenbuck to approve the March 9, 2016 meeting minutes as presented.  Motion passed.
FINANCIAL REPORT:  The financial reports covering FY 2015-16 YTD including monthly assessment reports, blank balances, balance sheet and profit –loss statements for both the Commission and PRAB were presented.  A motion was made by Densmore, supported by Voelker to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
MDARD Report: Heather Throne, MDARD
· Value added grant applications have been received totaling more than $8.0 million with roughly $1.1 million to grant.
· SCBG applications deemed worthy have been forwarded to USDA for approval.  

· Director Clover-Adams will be taking a trade team to China this fall.  Interested parties have until August 12th to apply.  Cost to participate will be $1,000.

Michigan Bean Shippers Report:
· Shipper Representative Neil French reported that the Shippers met last Wednesday to prepare their acreage report for the Dry Bean Convention in San Diego.  USDA’s suggested 220,000 planted acres was used as a guide but after discussion it was concluded that this year’s acres totaled less.  The MBS will report 210,000 acres and as of 7/7/16, felt we have the potential to average 21 bags per acre.  French also noted that shippers felt we still have some “brown bag” seed being planted in Michigan.  

· French commented on the difficulties Shippers are having getting empty boxcars and the impact that is having on shipments and potentially, carryover.

· Brazil in on the radar.  Exporters have had inquiries and some business has been done.  The trade is excited about the opportunities access to the Brazilian market creates.

Dry Bean Research and Extension Specialist Position - Dr. Jim Kells was on hand to update Commissioners on the progress made to date including a draft of the agreement and timetable for hiring and budget expenditure.  Commissioners were encouraged to ask questions and / or express any concerns.  Discussion focused on the experiences that sugarbeets, potatoes and wheat have had to date.  The discussion was positive and will continue.  A committee will be named to begin the process, interviews are scheduled for late 2016/early 2017.  The goal would be to have the position filled on or about April 2017.  PRAB’s portion of the funding would begin on Aril 1 of 2018 at 25% and ramp up to 50% of total expenses on September 1, 2018.  

MSU Saginaw Valley Research and Extension Center – Commissioners held a lengthy discussion focused on contributing to the building project at the Research Farm.  Many options were discussed ranging from doing nothing to covering the current shortfall.  Stoutenburg moved that the Commission contribute $100,000 over a period of 3 to 5 years.  Roggenbuck supported the motion.  Motion passed with one nay vote.  Cramer was instructed to sort out the details with MSU.        

Executive Directors Report:
· Term “staggering” – The Governor’s Office of Appointments is not concerned with term alignment within the Commission.  No further action will be taken.

· Cramer encouraged Commissioners to continue to take pictures and video during the growing season.  This material will be compiled later this year.  

· Cramer is making plans to call on customers in the UK, host two industry breakfast meetings in Spain and conclude at SIAL in Paris this October.  Volker will participate.  

· IYOB – a summary of activities was e-mailed.
Research Director’s Report:
· Research Director Varner included a handout listing this year’s research plot locations and tour dates.  Nominations will be held at 4 of these locations.  Varner noted that there had been no reason to spray for weeds at 3 locations at this point.

· The Bean Health Project is underway.  Varner is working closely with Dr. Kelly and Dr. Chilvers focusing on root rot and white mold.  Nitrogen rates are also being looked at.  

· Varner’s recent newsletter article about white mold control will hopefully help growers manage white mold on their farms.  Varner encouraged growers to use this as a guide.     

USDBC
· IPC Trade Team applications are due today.  

· Ackerman reported on his recent trip to Argentina.  Compared to last year when he made the same tour, Greg noted the difficulty finding black bean fields and the significant increase in fields of corn.  When considering decreased bean production in China and Argentina and added demand from Brazil, Ackerman is optimistic.  

· Stoutenburg leaves tomorrow for the Summit in Brazil.  Brazil is a big market.  Many factors have aligned that create an opportunity to move Michigan beans into this market.    

APA
· Cramer noted that the MBS have opted to drop their membership in the APA.  Stoutenburg encouraged the Commission to continue to be part of the group.  

MBC Management

· Research Director Varner left the room so the Commissioners could discuss his performance.  Comments were very positive.  Krick moved that Varner be thanked for his efforts and awarded a bonus of $2,500 for FY 2015-16.  Motion passed.  

· Executive Director Cramer left the room so the Commission could discuss the contract with JM Cramer.  Comments regarding performance were generally positive although it was noted that Cramer can be difficult to reach by phone.  Ackerman will address this issue with Cramer.  Stoutenburg moved that the Commission enter into a 3 year contract with JM Cramer beginning September 1, 2016, that the existing contract be amended to include an annual increase tied to the Social Security Administration’s Cost of Living (COLA) with a minimum of 2% and a maximum of 4% and that the termination clause be increased from 30 days to 180 days for both parties.  Roggenbuck supported the motion.  Motion passed.
With no further business, Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 12:45 p.m. 
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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